
Up to Our Necks in It – Proper  7A 
 
“Rescue me, O God; the waters have risen to my neck. 
I have sunk into the mud of the deep, where there is no 
foothold.”  
 
In the old days, the old, old days, before Christianity and even 
before there were Israelites, people used to think of the World 
as little spots of land surrounded by water.  Not only 
surrounded like an island, but surrounded completely, as if we 
were floating in a huge, endless universal tank of water, 
beyond measure.  Most of us have swum under water at least a 
little bit, and we know it can be fun and interesting  -- to a 
point. But when you start running out of air, it’s just plain bad 
city. If you’ve ever had trouble breathing – under water, under 
too many brothers and sisters or pillows or because you’re sick 
– you know it’s not a nice feeling.  It is painful and very scary. 
And the feeling of breathing again is just plain wonderful. 
 
  So it makes sense that one idea people had about water from 
the beginning of time was that the water is a big monster, a big 
powerful god that will destroy us if we don’t have help.  That’s 
why so many sacred stories are about defeating the chaotic 
power of water. God proves that God is God by overcoming and 
saving us from the chaos of too much water.   
 
But of course we need water too.  “I am wearied with crying,” 
continues the psalmist;  “my throat is parched; my eyes are 
wasted away from searching for my God.”  They say that dying 
of thirst is not quite as frightening as drowning, but I sure don’t 
want to do any field research on the question.  Surely 
Abraham’s slave wife and first son felt the same way. 
 



So what is all this talk in today’s lessons about having to die? 
Paul tells us we have to die, and Jesus tells us we need have no 
fear of death, but the words of the psalmist and the experience 
of Hagar and her son Ishmael would contradict that thinking: 
“Save me from the waters of the deep, lest the waves 
overwhelm me. Do not let the deep engulf me, nor death close 
its mouth on me, O my God.” And don’t let me die of thirst.  
 
The idea of God having power to help us in ways that we can’t 
help ourselves takes the form of escape from too much water 
because everybody understands. It is a deeply visceral, primal 
image. Because everybody understands, we have employed the 
metaphors of water in many stories that are about being 
overwhelmed by too much of anything more powerful than 
ourselves:  “More numerous than the hairs on my head are 
those who hate me without cause; those who attack me with 
lies are too much for my strength.” 
 
The Hebrew word nephesh literally means life or soul, my 
essence as a living being. In Psalm 69, however, the power of 
the chaotic water image is so strong that translators read 
nephesh as “neck.”  “The waters threaten to overwhelm my 
soul” becomes “The waters are up to my neck.”  We do that in 
English a lot, too: risking one’s neck for something; sticking 
one’s neck out for somebody, whose neck is on the line? Having 
your neck intact means safety and survival. Having it under 
water or all dried out from thirst spells doom. 
 
If the waters are up to our necks, we are terrified that this will 
be the end of us.  And like the psalmist, we cry out for help. But 
if these are metaphorical waters that threaten us; they’re not 
wet. So who are these enemies who lie about us and mock us 
and from whom we suffer taunts, so that shame covers our 
faces and we become a strangers to our own people? Perhaps 



we can answer: anything and everything that separates us 
from God, whether it comes from within ourselves or from the 
world around us. For a moment or a season or a year or two, 
we might fly along with fortune and power on our side, but 
things happen, people let us down, relationships falter, people 
die and slowly, inevitably, our confidence, as the song goes, 
“seems to vanish like a gambler’s lucky streak.”  And we are left 
with a sense of rising waters. 
 
Or conversely, when we do our best to stay true to God’s 
precepts, “when we burn with zeal for God’s house, and 
yet taunts against God fall on us; we become the subject of 
gossip and drunkard's songs,” when we feel frustrated and 
isolated, like suckers, and our faith is parched beyond 
imagining, we are faced with a kind of thirst that cannot be 
satisfied from a canteen or a tumbler or a red solo cup, and we 
cry out: “In your great love, answer me, O God; rescue me from 
my foes.” 
 
So, how can one form of dying counteract another?  The 
psalmist is saying what any of us might be feeling: “Save me 
before I die.” But that is the one thing God won’t do. God knows 
that only a dramatically heightened awareness of our human 
entanglement in sin, awareness of our astonishing and 
seemingly relentless propensity for “dealing with things 
ourselves,” for “taking it from here” will work on our proud 
personalities.  We have to feel like we’re drowning or dying of 
thirst before we’ll ask for help, before we’ll surrender to the 
process of being saved.  “Go ahead, do some more research,” 
says God, “see how long you can stay under.” We can reverse 
the process anytime; we can concede that God is God and we 
can let God do Gods job.  And when we do, immediately, 
instantaneously, “straightway,” the drowning waters will 
recede and the Living Water will flow.   



 
Of course, we have to do this again and again. We begin the 
exercise when we are baptized.  And it can’t be too early. But of 
course we must revisit it as our practice whenever we can.  We 
seem to have a tendency to behave as if we hadn’t been 
baptized, as if God hadn’t come to our assistance. And so we 
must regularly consider ourselves dead to sin and alive to God 
in Christ Jesus. That’s why during Holy Communion we’ll hear 
the admonition: “The gifts of God for the people of God. Be 
what you see; become who you are.” 
 
The World doesn’t help us remember either. There is a lot of 
trouble out there. A lot of people are on the brink a lot of the 
time. And, as the saying goes, ‘just because you’re paranoid 
doesn’t mean they’re not after you.’ On the other hand, just 
because the World has not become perfect doesn’t mean the 
Gospel isn’t at work. The psalmist reminds us that we are not 
alone, and God can take away our anger and distance anytime. 
People have been railing and angry and doubtful about God 
throughout history. James Rowe Adams observes: “Jesus 
preferred the company of doubters to that of believers.  
Understanding that Jesus recruited people capable of doubt 
and let the people of faith go on about their business can be 
very reassuring to those of us who are attracted to Jesus but 
cannot believe everything we’ve heard about him.  If we can 
picture ourselves to be the sort of people Jesus liked to have 
around,” (that is, disciples in the sense of learners, which 
includes doubters and falterers) “we may be able to hear what 
Jesus had to teach.” As Hedda Hopper famously quipped, 
“Nobody’s interested in sweetness and light.” 
 
What he taught was this: Seek the kingdom and you will find 
God. Seek peace for others and you will find peace for yourself. 
Humphrey Bogart famously said, “I stick my neck out for 



nobody.” But of course his actions belied those words. God 
does not demand that we martyr our bodies, but God does 
require relinquishment of the heart and the will. We can have 
all the help with this we could ever want or need, but only if we 
will accept it and surrender to its truth. When we do, we can be 
sure that, like Bogey, in all kinds of strange places we’ll have 
the beginnings of many a beautiful friendship. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


